
 
 
 
 
  
 

 

 
                           

MEETING AGENDA 

REGULAR MEETING OF THE  
VILLAGE BOARD OF TRUSTEES 

Tuesday, February 6, 2018 
7:30 P.M.  

MEMORIAL HALL – MEMORIAL BUILDING 
(Tentative & Subject to Change) 

 
1. CALL TO ORDER  

 
2. PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 

 
3. APPROVAL OF MINUTES   

a) Special Meeting of January 23, 2018 
 

4. CITIZENS’ PETITIONS (Pertaining to items appearing on this agenda)* 
 
5. VILLAGE PRESIDENT’S REPORT 
 
6. APPOINTMENTS TO BOARDS AND COMMISSIONS  

a) Mr. William Haarlow to the Historic Preservation Commission 
 

7. FIRST READINGS – INTRODUCTION** 
Items included for First Reading - Introduction may be disposed of in any one of the following ways:  
(1) moved to Consent Agenda for the subsequent meeting of the Board of Trustees; (2) moved to 
Second Reading/Non-Consent Agenda for consideration at a future meeting of the Board of 
Trustees; or (3) referred to Committee of the Whole or appropriate Board or Commission.  (Note 
that zoning matters will not be included on any Consent Agenda; all zoning matters will be afforded 
a First and a Second Reading.  Zoning matters indicated below by **.) 

 
Zoning & Public Safety (Chair Stifflear) 

 
a) Approve a text amendment to Section 6-106 (“Special Uses”), to allow automobile 

driving instruction as a Special Use in O-2 Limited Office Zoning Districts, and 
concurrent Special Use Permit for Responsible Driver at 7. N. Grant Street, in the lower 
level. (Discussion Item – October 3, 2017) 

b) Approve a text amendment to Section 5-105 (“Special Uses”), to allow automobile 
driving instruction as a Special Use in B-1 Community Business Zoning Districts, but not 
on the first floor, and concurrent Special Use Permit for Top Driver at 1 Grant Square, 
on the second floor.  (Discussion Item - October 3, 2017) 

 
8. CONSENT AGENDA 

All items listed below have previously had a First Reading of the Board or are considered Routine*** 
and will be moved forward by one motion.  There will be no separate discussion of these items unless 
a member of the Village Board or citizen so request, in which event the item will be removed from the 
Consent Agenda. 
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Administration & Community Affairs (Chair Hughes) 

a) Approval and payment of the accounts payable for the period of January 24, 2018 to 
February 6, 2018, in the aggregate amount of $947,107.35 as set forth on the list provided 
by the Village Treasurer, of which a permanent copy is on file with the Village Clerk*** 

 
9. SECOND READINGS / NON-CONSENT AGENDA – ADOPTION 

These items require action of the Board.  Typically, items appearing for Second Reading have been 
referred for further discussion/clarification or are zoning cases that require two readings.  In limited 
instances, items may be included on the Non-Consent Agenda that have not had the benefit of a First 
Reading due to emergency nature or time sensitivity.**** 
 

Zoning & Public Safety (Chair Stifflear) 
a) Approve an Ordinance approving Lot Size and Lot Width Variations from Section 3-110 

of the Village of Hinsdale Zoning Ordinance at 640 Mills Street, Hinsdale, IL – Case 
Number V-07-17 (First Reading – January 23, 2018) 

b) Approve an Ordinance Approving a Site Plan and Exterior Appearance Plan for 
Redevelopment for an Auto Dealership – Bill Jacobs Land Rover – 336 E. Ogden 
Avenue  (First Reading – January 23, 2018) 

 
10. DISCUSSION ITEMS 

a) Refuse, recycling and yard waste contract 
b) Online vehicle sticker program 
c) Community Pool private lesson pay rate 
d) Update on proposed I-294 Tollway expansion 
e) District 181 update 
 

11. DEPARTMENT AND STAFF REPORTS 
a) Treasurers Report 
b) Community Development 
c) Parks & Recreation 
d) Economic Development 
 

12. REPORTS FROM ADVISORY BOARDS AND COMMISSIONS 
 

13. OTHER BUSINESS 
 

14. NEW BUSINESS 
 

15. CITIZENS’ PETITIONS (Pertaining to any Village issue)* 
 

16. TRUSTEE COMMENTS 
 

17. CLOSED SESSION– 5 ILCS 120/2(c) (1)/(2)/(3)/(5)/(8)/(11)/(21) 
 

18. ADJOURNMENT 
 

*The opportunity to speak to the Village Board pursuant to the Citizens’ Petitions portions of a Village 
Board meeting agenda is provided for those who wish to comment on an agenda item or Village of 
Hinsdale issue.  The Village Board appreciates hearing from our residents and your thoughts and 
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questions are valued.  The Village Board strives to make the best decisions for the Village and public input 
is very helpful.  Please use the podium as the proceedings are videotaped.  Please announce your name 
and address before commenting.  
 
 
**The Village Board reserves the right to take final action on an Item listed as a First Reading if, 
pursuant to motion, the Board acts to waive the two reading policy.   

 
***Routine items appearing on the Consent Agenda may include those items that have previously 
had a First Reading, the Accounts Payable and previously-budgeted items that fall within 
budgetary limitations and have a total dollar amount of less than $500,000.  
 
****Items included on the Non-Consent Agenda due to “emergency nature or time sensitivity” are 
intended to be critical business items rather than policy or procedural changes.  Examples might 
include a bid that must be awarded prior to a significant price increase or documentation required 
by another government agency to complete essential infrastructure work.  
 
The Village of Hinsdale is subject to the requirements of the Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990.  
Individuals with disabilities who plan to attend this meeting and who require certain accommodations in 
order to allow them to observe and/or participate in this meeting, or who have questions regarding the 
accessibility of the meeting or the facilities, are requested to promptly contact Darrell Langlois, ADA 
Coordinator, at 630-789-7014 or by TDD at 630-789-7022 to allow the Village of Hinsdale to make 
reasonable accommodations for those persons.   

Website http://villageofhinsdale.org 



 
VILLAGE OF HINSDALE 

MINUTES OF THE SPECIAL MEETING  
VILLAGE BOARD OF TRUSTEES 

January 23, 2018 
 

The specially scheduled meeting of the Hinsdale Village Board of Trustees was called to order by 
Village President Tom Cauley in Memorial Hall of the Memorial Building on Tuesday, January 23, 
2018 at 6:32 p.m., roll call was taken. 
 
Present: Trustees Christopher Elder, Michael Ripani, Luke Stifflear, Gerald J. Hughes, Matthew 
Posthuma, Neale Byrnes and President Tom Cauley 
 
Absent:  None  
 
Also Present:  Village Manager Kathleen A. Gargano, Assistant Village Manager/Finance Director 
Darrell Langlois, Assistant Village Manager/Director of Public Safety Brad Bloom, Police Chief 
Brian King, Fire Chief John Giannelli, Director of Public Services George Peluso, Director of 
Community Development/Building Commissioner Robb McGinnis, Village Planner Chan Yu, 
Village Forester John Finnell, Administration Manager Emily Wagner, Management Analyst Jean 
Bueche and Village Clerk Christine Bruton   
 
 

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 
 
President Cauley led those in attendance in the Pledge of Allegiance. 

 
 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
 

a) Regular Meeting of January 9, 2018 
Following suggested changes to the draft minutes, Trustee Elder moved to approve the draft 
minutes from the regular meeting of January 9, 2018, as amended.  Trustee Stifflear 
seconded the motion. 
 
AYES:  Trustees Elder, Ripani, Stifflear, Hughes, Posthuma and Byrnes 
NAYS: None 
ABSTAIN: None  
ABSENT: None  
 
Motion carried. 
 

CITIZENS’ PETITIONS 
 

None. 
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VILLAGE PRESIDENT’S REPORT 
 

President Cauley reported recent dealings with the Tollway Authority.  By way of background, he 
said he was contacted by Tollway Authority Chairman Mr. Bob Schillerstrom in August 2016 to 
discuss a possible tollway expansion through Hinsdale.  He told Mr. Schillerstrom he had three 
primary concerns; moving the sound walls would adversely affect homes, parks and a school, lost 
sales tax revenue from the removal of the Oasis; and increased noise and pollution.  By 
November 2016, the Tollway and BNSF representatives shared finalized plans for the removal of 
the bridge over the tollway to accommodate the widening of the tollway.  When the Tollway 
Authority was confronted, they admitted they had already decided to expand the Tollway.   
President Cauley reported all meetings and efforts since that time to address this problem and 
the Tollway’s misleading comments about the number of lanes.  They indicated they planned to 
expand the tollway from the existing four lanes in each direction to five or six lanes in each 
direction.  Based upon these representations, the Village of Hinsdale hired an engineer to design 
a tollway through Hinsdale that would be modeled after the plan the Tollway Authority publically 
presented in April 2017 to its Customer Service and Planning Committee and was approved by 
their Board.  Our engineer was able to expand the tollway to six lanes in each direction and meet 
all necessary safety standards without moving the sound wall on either side of the tollway, by 
adjusting the center line through Hinsdale and Western Springs.  In October 2017, these plans 
were reviewed with Mr. Schillerstrom, who agreed to consider them.  Shortly thereafter, in 
November 2017, the Tollway Authority informed Village staff that the plan was to increase the 
number of lanes to seven in each direction, a total of 14 lanes.   Additionally, the Tollway 
Authority took the drawings Hinsdale prepared using the six lane configuration that kept the 
sound walls where they are, and added a seventh lane on the Western Springs side.  Without our 
knowledge, they discussed those drawings with Western Springs officials.  Due to the addition of 
the seventh lane, the sound wall on the Western Springs side was moved; this was never part of 
the Hinsdale engineer’s plan.  The Tollway Authority misrepresented the Village’s plan to Western 
Springs. 
President Cauley stated he is extremely disappointed with the shabby way the Tollway Authority 
has treated Hinsdale, and their newly unveiled plan of expanding the existing eight lanes to 14 
lanes will likely have a devastating effect on Hinsdale and Western Springs.  They have done little 
to justify almost doubling the width of the Tollway, at a cost of well over $4 billion, up from $1.4 
billion estimate reported in early 2017.  They have not considered the future effects of self-driving 
cars and trucks, or fixing the I-294 and I-290 interchange north of Hinsdale, or the use of 
reversible lanes during rush hour traffic.  The Tollway Authority has the money from tolls and is of 
the opinion that Illinois residents don’t care about this expense because the money doesn’t come 
from property taxes.  He would like to believe that Illinois residents are smart enough to know this 
massive expansion of the tollway is unnecessary and wasteful.  He encouraged residents to 
organize an opposition to fight this expansion.  He asked that people email 
tollway@villageofhinsdale.org to volunteer to help.    

 
 

APPOINTMENTS TO BOARDS AND COMMISSIONS 
 

Due to an error in the Board materials, this item will be postponed to the next meeting of the 
Board.   
 

mailto:tollway@villageofhinsdale.org
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FIRST READINGS – INTRODUCTION 
 

Zoning & Public Safety (Chair Stifflear) 
a) Approve an Ordinance approving Lot Size and Lot Width Variations from Section 3-

110 of the Village of Hinsdale Zoning Ordinance at 640 Mills Street, Hinsdale, IL – 
Case Number V-07-17 
President Cauley introduced the item that comes to the Board from the Zoning Board of 
Appeals (ZBA).  They are recommending the Board approve the subdivision of 640 Mills 
Streets into two properties; Lots 20 and 21.  The current resident resides on Lot 21, and 
wants to sell Lot 20 to one of their children to build a home on the property.  Under the 
current zoning code, if a structure straddled a lot line prior to 1988, a resident cannot 
subdivide the lots to create two non-conforming lots.  He explained the drafters of the code 
recognized there were many non-conforming lots in all zoning districts of the Village, but 
did not want to create more of them, thereby increasing density.  This property is in the R4 
zoning district where a conforming lot is 70’ feet x 125’ feet, and must be 10,000’ square 
feet total.  In this case, prior to the current owner’s purchase in 2002, a home straddled the 
lot line, and because subdividing the property would create two non-conforming lots, the 
owner cannot subdivide as a matter of right.  Therefore, the applicant brought this matter to 
the ZBA to request a variance to create two lots that would be 60’ feet across and 7,500’ 
square feet total lot size.  The ZBA approved the variance by a vote of 6-0.  President 
Cauley noted the previous owner brought this request to the ZBA in 2001, and it was 
denied.  He referenced the standards used to grant a variance, which include hardship, 
unique physical condition, not self-created, denial of substantial right, not special privilege, 
code and plan purpose, essential character of area, and no other remedy.  President 
Cauley asked the applicant or their representative to address the Board and discuss how 
this is different from the matter the Board denied last year on Fourth Street and Woodside.     
Mrs. Vida Chenier, homeowner, addressed the Board stating that all the lots in this area are 
60’ feet wide.  She and her husband made the application, but he is out of town this 
evening.  They followed the procedures suggested by President Cauley and the Village 
Attorney, to construct a home next door so that one of her children can be nearby because 
of her medical issues.  After the ZBA public hearing it was unanimously found they had met 
the requirements for approval without exception.  She noted the aerial views of the property 
that illustrate all the lots in the area are non-conforming, and these two lots would be just 
like the others.  She believes her case is different from the Woodside case because she 
has the unanimous support of her neighbors.   
President Cauley noted the ZBA suggested a text amendment to address these issues, 
however, Director of Community Development Robb McGinnis explained the Zoning Board 
has not had that discussion yet. 
Ms. Chenier explained that the home that straddled the lot was demolished before they 
bought the property from the builder.  She noted that the vacant lot has a separate pin 
number, and there are existing gas and water lines to the vacant property. 
Trustee Stifflear commented he wants to grant this request, but struggles with the 1988 
code that recognizes there are non-conforming lots, but doesn’t want to increase the 
density of the community moving forward; new homes should be on lots of 10,000 square 
feet.  If this is granted, how is that in line with the original thought of the code?  Ms. Chenier 
commented homes are being torn down on these non-conforming lots, and new homes are 
being built, their request isn’t anything different than what other homeowners are doing.   
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Discussion followed regarding the intent of the code, what this means going forward, and 
trying to be consistent with previous decisions.  Ms. Chenier added there have been two 
pin numbers on this property since 1908, there is no other benefit to her than having her 
child live next door, there is no financial gain.   
Ms. Laura LaPlaca, 726 S. Elm, addressed the Board and stated she has been helping 
the Chenier’s with their application.  She stated she understands the issue of precedence, 
but the Chenier’s came to the ZBA because they felt this was a compelling case.  She 
agrees the Board should get on top of this issue with a code change, but the Board 
shouldn’t make the Chenier’s wait.  She believes this case is distinguishable from the 
Woodside case; there is no economic benefit for these owners, in fact, this property is 
across from the tollway.  She asked the Board to make a decision that is fair for the 
Chenier’s.   
Trustee Stifflear asked how many zoning lots of record might be subject to this type of 
subdivision.  Mr. McGinnis did not have that number, but alluded to the two sets of bulk 
zoning regulations in the code, and the problems that result.   
The Board agreed to move this forward for a second reading on February 6th, however, 
Mrs. Chenier may have a conflict, but will confirm the dates.  Otherwise, the item will 
appear on the February 20th Board agenda.   
Trustee Hughes commented this is a difficult decision, but believes the key issues of the 
Woodside case are totally different including the compelling issue of preservation of an 
historic home, significant neighbor opposition, the diminishment of the economic viability of 
old homes, and the cost of taxes on large lots.  In that case there was the question of no 
other remedy and whether that was met, but this case is different.  This is not self-created; 
the current owner did not create this situation, nor is this a lot that doesn’t look like any 
others.  The unique physical condition is that it simply isn’t big enough to subdivide.  
President Cauley commented he is reluctant to give petitions signed by neighbors a lot of 
weight, because neighbors may feel like they have to be neighborly and will sign.  The 
zoning code is designed to protect residents with uniform application.  Trustee Byrnes 
added that in terms of essential character of the neighborhood, this will not alter at all, but 
on Woodside it would have had an effect in that neighborhood.   
The Board agreed to move this item forward for a second reading either at their February 
6th or February 20th meeting. 
 

b) Approve an Ordinance Approving a Site Plan and Exterior Appearance Plan for 
Redevelopment for an Auto Dealership – Bill Jacobs Land Rover – 336 E. Ogden 
Avenue  
President Cauley introduced the item and noted this is a first reading only, and that no vote 
will be taken on this matter tonight.  Land Rover is moving from 300 E. Ogden Avenue to 
336 Ogden Avenue.  They will use the existing 3.2 acre vacant GM Training Facility 
building.  This site is zoned B3, and a car dealership and repair shop is a permitted use.  
This is a one-story 20’ ft. tall building, located 40’ feet from south lot line.  The can use the 
property and any existing non-conformity if they use it for a permitted use.  They could build 
a two-story building and one twice the size, and 20” from south lot line, however, a 10’ foot 
buffer would be required.  The code would require a 6” fence. This item comes to the 
Village Board from the Plan Commission with a recommendation for approval with certain 
parameters that the Jacobs Group has addressed. 
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Mr. Kevin Jacobs, owner, addressed the Board stating he grew up in Hinsdale and is 
looking to find the best use for the building, and be a good neighbor.  To that end, they will 
keep the existing building, but create a better showroom in the front. He explained that the 
Land Rover Company imposes stringent material requirements, and interior and exterior 
look restraints for their businesses.  There are global requirements, and any exceptions 
must be approved by the corporate office in New Jersey.  They are maintaining the same 
setback for the showroom and the existing footprint of the building, but will be gutting the 
interior.  There are no garage doors on the south side of the building, except one for parts 
delivery and such. They rearranged the service department and moved it all to the east 
side to address the concerns of neighbors.  The existing curb cuts will remain; their intent is 
to have customers and employees use the Oak Street access. Air conditioning will be 
installed, so that no doors and windows will need to be left open during business hours in 
order to help with noise mitigation.  He noted that all deliveries are made during business 
hours.   
They will be adding significant green space, and are working with the Village arborist to 
determine the best plants to use.  Along the south property line, 10’ ft. arborvitae  will be 
planted that can grow to 15’ feet.  They will maintain the existing shrubs on Oak Street, but 
they will be trimmed down and cut back at the curb cuts to help with sidewalk and street 
visibility for safety.    
With respect to lighting, Mr. Jacobs explained they are removing the six wall-packs on the 
building, which will be replaced with lights that will shine on the building not off the building.  
He noted that along the property line the foot candle measurement is 0.0 foot candles.  
There might be some sections that measure .1 or .2, but all are well below the .5 foot 
candle requirement of the code.  Discussion followed regarding security lighting, but Mr. 
Jacobs stated he is happy to work with residents if they are concerned about lights 
bothering them.  He added he is also concerned about security, inventory and employee 
safety.   
Regarding the fence on the south side of the lot, all different fence iterations have been 
discussed at length with neighbors and staff.  A slatted cedar fence was the first proposal, 
but most recently an 8’ foot half pre-cast concrete and half cedar structure has been 
proposed.  He noted that a full concrete fence is cost prohibitive.  He is recommending a 
solid cedar fence with brick columns as the best compromise.  He believes this will be a 
nicer, more uniform look.  Additionally, based on the sound study, it would be well within 
noise regulations, providing the same noise insulation as concrete.  
Mr. Nate Sevenor, from Soundscape Engineering, the consultants that provided the 
acoustical assessment and report, addressed the Board.  He explained the first step is to 
measure sound as it currently exists near a project site, in this case, south of the 
dealership.  He described the commercial acoustic software available to propagate sound, 
stating there are lots of variables, such as sound absorption, walls, and topography.  Then 
the sound sources must be defined.  They measured existing Land Rover dealership 
service department pneumatic tools and lug wrenches.  They included dryer noise from a 
car wash, but the new site won’t have that.  They made some other measurements at other 
locations, too, to propagate and compare to Illinois Pollution Control Board daytime 
regulations and found some exceedances.   They looked at how to mitigate these excesses 
and found that an eight foot sound wall would do so.  The taller the wall the more sound will 
be blocked.  Sounds will refract over the top of the wall, ending up with an ‘acoustic 
shadow’.  The taller the wall the more shadow you will have, which is a good thing.  He 
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added they did not account for the arborvitae, because they don’t provide a sound benefit.  
They are a good visual barrier, but not a sound barrier.  They included an idling truck in the 
model.  He noted the summary table provided which illustrates the sound under different 
conditions.  The 8’ foot wall will block Ogden Avenue noise, resulting in a 10 decibel 
reduction on the south side.  Discussion followed regarding noise measurements.  It was 
stated that 50 decibels in an outdoor environment is reasonably quiet, and meets most 
daytime noise requirements.  Mr. Sevenor said with the cedar fence, the noise level should 
get below the existing noise, even with the added noise of the dealership.  He said there is 
no advantage to concrete fencing; the decision regarding the material for the sound wall 
comes down to the mass of the material.  They recommend 2 lbs. per square foot, and 
added the more important factor is that the barrier is solid with no gaps.  
Mr. Jacobs said the current timeline is to begin construction in May, and be in the facility by 
March 2019.  He added that the corporate office also has to give a final approval of 
proposed plans.     
Mr. Nick Skogna of 808 N. Oak, addressed the Board stating he is a vice-president of a 
lighting supply company and has installed lights in 14 auto dealerships.  He advised the 
Board to be cautious with foot candle measurements, and the LED light information is 
misleading.  He believes if Land Rover installs 500+ wattage lighting it will look like a 
football field.  He has never used a fixture this big.  If they dim the light by 30% to 400 
watts, it will still be too bright all night long.    It was clarified the lights will be dimmed at 
night to 30% of the total instead of by 30%, but Mr. Skogna thinks it’s still too bright.  He 
believes 72 watts is sufficient.  Mr. Jacobs explained they are using the manufacturer 
recommendations, but all the lights will have dimmers.  Mr. Jerry Mortier, architect for the 
project, explained wattage doesn’t indicate the amount of light, but rather the energy used.   
President Cauley said Land Rover wants the light for security, and he feels confident if a 
neighbor complains, they will accommodate.    
Mr. Skogna said a realtor told him he’s lost a $100,000 on the value of his house; he wants 
something nice along the fence and he’s worried about the safety of his children with a 
wooden fence. 
Mr. Michael Stick of 802 Franklin addressed the Board regarding two issues, the lighting 
and the barrier on the south side of the property.    
Regarding lighting: He believes even if the ground level measurement is 0 foot candles, if 
you lift your eyes up, you will see a football field.  He expressed his concern regarding 
‘night sky pollution’.  He said there are two components with respect to lighting, brightness 
and color temperature.  The color temperature on the Oak Street Bridge is 3,000, Land 
Rover is recommending 4,000 for their parking lots.  Residents are asking for 3,000 here, 
too.  Mr. Jacobs said he would have to talk to Jaguar corporate about what might be 
permitted.   
Mr. Stick stated Land Rover has claimed they need lighting at night for security reasons.  
They currently have 100 cars on the lot, with no lights.  Mr. Jacobs said the entrances are 
blocked now with cars, but the fire department will not allow this.  He is also concerned for 
the security and safety of his employees on the lot and going to their cars.   
Regarding the barrier:  Mr. Stick referenced a petition signed by the residents of 28 homes 
in the immediate vicinity.  They support requiring a brick or pre-cast wall on the southern 
edge of Land Rover property.  The Plan Commission unanimously recommended the 
same.  President Cauley explained two things have changed with respect to the material of 
the barrier; the results indicated by the sound study, and some residents didn’t want the 
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half cedar, half pre-cast option.  The brick or pre-cast option is too expensive.  Regarding 
cost, Mr. Stick said the more expensive fence option is about 1% of the project budget.  
Trustee Elder asked Mr. Stick what concrete provides residents that cedar will not.  Mr. 
Stick said they want concrete because it’s a better noise barrier, a safer barrier and will 
require less maintenance.  He doesn’t believe Land Rover will maintain a wooden fence, 
and they will let it rot.  He also believes the concrete is a greater aesthetic value to 
residents.  
With respect to noise, Mr. Stick quoted the Village code stating it is ‘unlawful to produce 
any unreasonable noise’ but the code does not establish sound standards.  Consequently, 
consultants rely on Illinois Pollution Control Board (IPCB) standards to prevent noise 
pollution.  The regulations are a minimum standard in Illinois.  Land Rover has been saying 
for five months they will not increase the noise pollution in the area, but the study indicates 
that is not so.  Land Rover will create noise pollution, and absent a barrier, they will be in 
violation of regulations. He believes Hinsdale’s standards regarding noise pollution should 
be higher than the State standards.  Discussion followed regarding whether the cedar fence 
will satisfy a standard that should be higher in Hinsdale.  Mr. Stick believes Hinsdale and 
it’s residents deserve something better, and that a concrete wall will reduce sound by an 
additional 28 decibels than the cedar fence.  Village Attorney Michael Marrs added the 
Village could require an annual inspection of the fence, and require it be fixed or 
maintained.   
Mr. Stick contends that the assumptions made by the noise study are faulty, although he 
acknowledged he is not an acoustic professional, but added that experts can manipulate 
results.  The numbers in this report are based on assumptions at best.  They should have 
measured the current operation and factored in increased noise levels, as the new 
business will be twice the size of the current operation.  The sound study did not include 
numbers for ingress and egress of motor vehicles, which is a primary concern for residents, 
just an idling truck.  It is not clear how many service bays are in operation at once and how 
many cars are serviced per hour.  Only sounds from the interior are factored in; sounds 
from an impact wrench for 20 seconds per hour and mechanical hammers for 80 seconds 
per hour, this might be correct, but what about other types of noises.  In order to comply 
with noise regulations, they simulated a barrier at 6 ft. and 8 ft., but the report does not 
indicate the noise reduction level of each barrier.  He also pointed out that the report 
indicates that the STC level of 22 was met, but does not address the level of frequency of 
the noises measured.   
He also noted that the Plan Commission approved the application subject to continued 
discussions between Land Rover, neighbors and staff to come to a conclusion.  No one has 
reached out to him as a representative of the neighbors.  He asked the Board to adopt the 
Plan Commission recommendations on the fence. 
Mr. Dany Bassil of 803 Franklin stated that in his opinion all the decisions in the sound 
study, when looking at the graphs, are neither decisive nor conclusive.  He has issues with 
the assumptions of the study.  Additionally, the noise in his yard is more than 50 decibels; 
he can hear traffic and voices.  He believes the concrete fence in terms of cost is a small 
margin for the dealership, and that if his child is in the yard and an accident happens, it will 
cost Jacobs far more than a concrete fence.   
Mr. Junguo Bian of 811 N. Oak Street stated he is a new resident, but would not have 
bought his home if he knew a dealership was moving across the street.  He noted the 
current dealership doesn’t meet the Jaguar facility standards.  Mr. Jacobs said that is true, 
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which is why they have to move from the current facility.  Mr. Bian referenced the 
November Plan Commission meeting and discussion regarding the bushes along Oak 
Street.  They are currently at 12’ feet, and they will be cut to 6’ feet.  He doesn’t think they 
need to be cut, just widen the driveway entrance.  President Cauley assured him they will 
be kept as tall as possible and still be healthy. 
Ms. Debbie Hopkins of 740 N. Franklin, expressed concern with President Cauley’ s 
comment that he won’t know if the lights are too bright until he sees them.  She noted the 
Oak Street Bridge is Village property, but Land Rover is not.    She explained that Land 
Rover misrepresented information regarding doors on the south side of the building, and as 
a result she doesn’t trust them.  Mr. Jacobs explained that when they first presented to the 
Plan Commission, some of the details of the project were not ‘fully baked’.  He apologized 
to Ms. Hopkins and said they were not trying to deliberately mislead anyone.   
Ms. Debra Braselton of 802 Franklin distributed handouts to the Board with respect to B3 
residential districts.  She said in other B3 districts there is a street between the residences 
and the commercial property, but not in this case.  She also recommended the Village code 
enforcement officer inspect the current Land Rover operation, because there are code 
violations. 
Mr. Peter Coules, attorney for the residents, pointed out the draft ordinance in the packet 
only mentions findings from the Plan Commission by reference to an exhibit.  He believes 
these conditions should be part of the ordinance language, and there is no mention at all 
regarding outside speakers.  He said the residents did see the change to a cedar only 
fence until tonight, and the noise study does not account for open service bay doors, only 
closed.  He noted that offering public car washes in the bays should be treated as a special 
use.  He reiterated concerns about showing half the parking lot at 0 foot candles.  He said 
the price difference between the concrete fence and the cedar fence is the sale of one car.  
He added the neighbors have done their homework.   
Mr. Sevener responded stating the study does address doors when open and closed.  He 
explained why measuring the noise at the existing facility is incorrect, as the two facilities 
do not have the same layout and bays.  He said this could be done in some cases, but 
there is too much noise from Ogden Avenue in this case.  Therefore, they measure close to 
the noise source, and propagate to lot line.  He added the report does not present a range 
of numbers because this is not a financial analysis, but they do report the worst case 
scenario.  They average the sounds over an hour period using a logarithmic average.  
According to IPBC standards of noise pollution, an STC rating of 51 is ‘overkill’.  He 
explained the original intent of an STC measurement is for interior walls, and determined in 
an acoustical lab.  An outdoor wall is different because sound goes over the barrier.  There 
is no additional sound contribution through the wall, but rather what is above and going 
over the wall.  Discussion followed regarding Ogden Avenue noise impact.   
Village Manager Gargano recapped resident concerns with the sound study; all bays 
should be counted and the number of cars per bay, a measurement during low and high 
Ogden traffic, and including more traffic in the parking lot.   
Trustee Ripani recapped the differences between the Land Rover lighting 
recommendations and those recommended by residents.  Regarding the wooden barrier 
vs. concrete, he pointed out that a wooden fence will not last as long as concrete.  If the 
incremental cost is $100,000 and the wooden fence needs to be replaced once or twice 
over the life of concrete, the cost is reduced.  He hopes Land Rover will recognize and 
appreciate this is a great location for their dealership. 
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The Board agreed to move this item forward for a second reading at their next meeting. 
 

CONSENT AGENDA 
 

Administration & Community Affairs (Chair Hughes) 
 

a) Trustee Posthuma moved Approval and payment of the accounts payable for the period 
of January 10, 2018 to January 23, 2018, in the aggregate amount of $814,518.13 as set 
forth on the list provided by the Village Treasurer, of which a permanent copy is on file 
with the Village Clerk.  Trustee Byrnes seconded the motion. 
 
AYES:  Trustees Elder, Ripani, Stifflear, Hughes, Posthuma and Byrnes 
NAYS: None 
ABSTAIN: None  
ABSENT: None  
 
Motion carried. 
 
 
 

SECOND READINGS / NON-CONSENT AGENDA – ADOPTION 
 

Administration & Community Affairs (Chair Hughes) 
a) Approve a month to month contract subject to the approval of the Village Manager 

with Mac Strategies Group, Inc., Chicago, Illinois (Mac Strategies) in an amount not 
to exceed $6,500 per month for the period of December 20, 2017 through February 
28, 2018 for lobbyist services related to the Illinois State Toll Highway Authority 
(Tollway) expansion project  (First Reading – January 9, 2017) 
President Cauley introduced the item; Trustee Hughes noted the end date of the 
agreement is February 28th, by recommendation of the Board at their last meeting.   
Trustee Elder moved to Approve a month to month contract subject to the approval of 
the Village Manager with Mac Strategies Group, Inc., Chicago, Illinois (Mac 
Strategies) in an amount not to exceed $6,500 per month for the period of December 
20, 2017 through February 28, 2018 for lobbyist services related to the Illinois State 
Toll Highway Authority (Tollway) expansion project.  Trustee Hughes seconded the 
motion. 

 
AYES:  Trustees Elder, Ripani, Stifflear, Hughes, Posthuma and Byrnes 
NAYS: None 
ABSTAIN: None  
ABSENT: None  
 
Motion carried. 
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DISCUSSION ITEMS 
 

a) Update on proposed I-294 Tollway expansion 
Item addressed at Presidents Report. 
 

b) Approval of extension of Hinsdale Platform Tennis Association (HPTA) contract 
Trustee Hughes said HPTA is making progress, the have divided into committees and are 
taking the work seriously.  Recognizing they are in the middle of their competitive season, 
he is encouraged by the progress.  It makes sense to extend the contract, and give them 
time to work through the details.  The Board concurred.   

 
DEPARTMENT AND STAFF REPORTS 

 
a) Police  
b) Fire 
c) Public Services 
d) Engineering 
 

The report(s) listed above were provided to the Board.  There were no additional questions 
regarding the content of the department and staff reports. 

 
REPORTS FROM ADVISORY BOARDS AND COMMISSIONS 

 
None. 

 
OTHER BUSINESS 

 
None.  

 
NEW BUSINESS 

 
None.  

 
CITIZENS’ PETITIONS 

 
None.  

 
TRUSTEE COMMENTS 

 
Trustee Elder reported that Nick the Barber commended the Public Services Department and 
Village Manager Gargano regarding the efficient snow removal in front of his business. 
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ADJOURNMENT 
 

There being no further business before the Board, President Cauley asked for a motion to 
adjourn.  Trustee Elder moved to adjourn the specially scheduled meeting of the Hinsdale 
Village Board of Trustees of January 23, 2018. Trustee Hughes seconded the motion.    

  
AYES:  Trustees Elder, Ripani, Stifflear, Hughes, Posthuma and Byrnes 
NAYS: None 
ABSTAIN: None   
ABSENT: None  
 
Motion carried. 
 
Meeting adjourned at 10:02 p.m. 

 
 
ATTEST: _________________________________________ 
                 Christine M. Bruton, Village Clerk 
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AGENDA SECTION: First Reading – ZPS 

SUBJECT: 
Text Amendment Application for Automobile Driving School in the O-2 
District as a Special Use, and concurrent Special Use Permit      
Responsible Driver – 7 N. Grant Street (lower level) in the O-2 District 

MEETING DATE: February 6, 2018 

FROM: Chan Yu, Village Planner 

Recommended Motion 
Approve an Ordinance amending Section 6-106 (“Special Uses”) of the Hinsdale Zoning 
Code to allow Automobile Driving Instruction as a Special Use in the O-2 Limited Office 
Zoning District; and  

Approve an Ordinance approving a special use permit for the provision of Automobile Driving 
Instruction Services in the O-2 Limited Office Zoning District at 7 N. Grant St. - Responsible 
Driver 

Background 
The Village of Hinsdale has received an application from Mr. Bryan Kearney, the owner of 
Responsible Driver driving school, requesting approval for a Text Amendment to establish a 
driving school at 7 N. Grant Street, with a Special Use Permit in the O-2 Limited Office 
District.  Per the zoning code, a driving school is not a permitted use or special use in the O-2 
Limited Office District. Music schools, tutoring and educational curriculum development 
services require a special use permit in the O-2 District. However, “automobile driving 
instruction” is a specific educational service per the zoning code.  

Responsible Driver plans to use the Hinsdale location at 7 N. Grant Street to conduct classes 
in an office space approximately 550 square feet in area. The schedule for classes is: 

Each class will have a maximum of 25 students. All students will stay inside the classroom for 
the entire 2-hour class. Students would be dropped off at the front building entrance on Grant 
Street or parking lot behind the building. All behind-the-wheel lessons will be arranged 
through Responsible Driver’s main location in La Grange.  

Discussion & Recommendation 
At the Plan Commission (PC) meeting on January 10, 2018, the applicant presented at the 
public hearing the business background, classroom/tenant space, business format and 

Community Development 

Days Hours

Mon. - Thurs. 4 PM - 8:30 PM

Sunday 1 PM - 7 PM

June - July Mon. - Thurs. 8 AM - 12 PM and 4 PM - 8 PM

Aug. - May
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logistics for the driving school classes. The applicant also stated that the lease will comply 
with the Board of Trustees recommendation for 1 parking space/250 SF. 
 
The PC was generally supportive of the request, and had no major concerns. However, a 
Commissioner recommended the applicant install a bike rack for the students to use. 
 
The PC unanimously recommended approval for the text amendment application as 
submitted, and the concurrent special use permit with the recommendation to provide a bike 
rack for the building, 8-0 (1 absent). 
 
Village Board and/or Committee Action 
At the November 21 2017, Board of Trustees meeting, the Village Board discussed driving 
schools in general in the O-2 District, had no general issues as a special use, and referred 
the application to the Plan Commission.  
 
 
Documents Attached 
Draft Ordinances 
 

1. Text Amendment/Special Use Applications 
2. Zoning Map Location of 7 N. Grant Street  
3. Birds Eye View of 7 N. Grant Street 
4. Street View of 7 N. Grant Street 
5. Zoning Code Section 6-101 Purposes: Office Districts 
6. Zoning Map highlighting all the O-2 Districts in Hinsdale 
7. Parking Lot photo for 7 N. Grant Street and 111 Chicago Avenue 
8. Plan Commission Public Hearing Transcript (01.10.18 PC meeting) 
9. Draft PC Findings and Recommendations  
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AGENDA SECTION: First Reading – ZPS 

SUBJECT: 
Text Amendment Application for Driving School in the B-1 District as a 
Special Use, not on the 1st floor, and concurrent Special Use Permit   
Top Driver – 1 Grant Square (2nd Floor) in the B-1 District 

MEETING DATE: February 6, 2018 

FROM: Chan Yu, Village Planner 

Recommended Motion 
Approve an Ordinance amending Section 5-105 (“Special Uses”) of the Hinsdale Zoning 
Code to allow Automobile Driving Instruction as a Special Use in the B-1 Community 
Business Zoning District; and 

Approve an Ordinance approving a special use permit for the provision of Automobile Driving 
Instruction Services in the B-1 Community Business Zoning District at 1 Grant Square – Top 
Driver 

Background 
The Village of Hinsdale has received an application from Mr. Paul Zalatoris, the CEO of Top 
Driver driving school, requesting approval for a Text Amendment to establish a driving school 
at 1 Grant Square, on the second floor, with a Special Use Permit in the B-1 Community 
Business District.  Per the zoning code, a driving school is not a permitted use or special use 
in the B-1 Community Business District. Educational Services require a special use permit in 
the B-2 (but not on the 1st floor) and B-3 Business Districts. However, “automobile driving 
instruction” is a specific educational service SIC code classification.  

Top Driver plans to use its Hinsdale location at 1 Grant Square, second floor, to conduct 
classes in an office space approximately 1,000 square feet in area. Classes would be held:  

The applicant has no current plans to conduct classes on Friday or Saturday, but noted it is 
possible in the future to offer classes on those days.  

Each class will have a maximum of 30 students, with an average size between 18 and 20 
students. The location at 1 Grant Square would be utilized for a classroom only. In-vehicle 
lessons would be handled with pick up and drop off from the student’s homes. The applicant 
anticipates using 2 vehicles to service its clients in the area, and will have 4 dedicated 

Community Development 

Days Hours

Mon. - Thurs. 4 PM - 6 PM and 7 PM - 9 PM

Sunday 10:45 AM - 7:30 PM (four 2-hr classes)

Mon. - Thurs. 8 AM - 8 PM (four 2-hr classes)

Sunday 10 AM - 12 PM or 1 PM - 3 PM 

Aug. - May

June - July
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parking spaces, per the Village Board’s recommendation for 1 space per 250 SF of tenant 
space. 
 
Discussion & Recommendation 
At the Plan Commission (PC) meeting on January 10, 2018, the applicant presented at the 
public hearing the business background, classroom/tenant space, business format and 
logistics for the driving school classes. The applicant also stated that the Board of Trustees 
recommendation for 1 parking space/250 SF, would comply per the lease. 
 
The PC was supportive of the request and had no major concerns. However, a 
Commissioner recommended the applicant install a bike rack for the students to use. 
 
The PC unanimously recommended approval for the text amendment application and the 
concurrent special use permit, as submitted, 8-0 (1 absent). 
 
Village Board and/or Committee Action 
At the October 3, 2017, Board of Trustees meeting, the Village Board discussed driving 
schools in general in the B-1 District, however, agreed the use should be considered for the 
second floor only, to prevent displacing first floor retail space and uses in the B-1 District.  
 
At the November 21, 2017, Board of Trustees meeting, the Village Board had no general 
issues with the application and unanimously referred the item to the PC, with the 
recommendation to establish a minimum parking requirement of 1 space for every 250 SF for 
the special use.  
 
 
Documents Attached 
Draft Ordinances 
 

1. Text Amendment/Special Use Applications 
2. Zoning Map Location of 1 Grant Square 
3. Birds Eye View of 1 Grant Square 
4. Street View of 1 Grant Square 
5. Zoning Code Section 5-101 Purposes: Business Districts 
6. Zoning Map highlighting all the B-1 Districts in Hinsdale 
7. Plan Commission Public Hearing Transcript (01.10.18 PC meeting) 
8. Draft PC Findings and Recommendations  
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VILLAGE OF HINSDALE 
 

ORDINANCE NO. ______________ 
 

AN ORDINANCE APPROVING LOT SIZE AND LOT WIDTH VARIATIONS FOR 
PROPERTY LOCATED AT 640 MILLS STREET, HINSDALE, ILLINOIS – PAUL & 

VIDA CHENIER - CASE NUMBER V-07-17 
 

WHEREAS, The Village of Hinsdale has received an application (the 
“Application”) seeking lot size and lot width variations (the “Requested Variations”) from 
Paul and Vida Chenier (collectively, the “Applicants”), owners of the property located at 
640 Mills Street (the “Property”). The Property is located in the R-4 Single-Family 
Residential Zoning District. The Requested Variations involve the division of the current 
single zoning lot comprised of both Lots 20 and 21 into two (2) separate buildable lots. 
The existing residence will remain wholly within one of the two (2) lots, and the second 
lot will be used to construct a new single-family home. The Requested Variations are 
sought pursuant to Section 3-110 of the Village of Hinsdale Zoning Code, in order to 
allow lots following the division of the zoning lot of less than 10,000 square feet and with 
frontage of less than seventy (70) feet; and 

 
WHEREAS, the Property is legally described in Exhibit A attached hereto and 

made a part hereof; and 
 

WHEREAS, the Application has been referred to the Zoning Board of Appeals of 
the Village, and has been processed in accordance with the Zoning Code, as amended; 
and 

 
WHEREAS, on November 15, 2017, the Zoning Board of Appeals of the Village 

of Hinsdale held a public hearing pursuant to notice given in accordance with State law 
and the Zoning Code, relative to the Requested Variations; and 

 
WHEREAS, the Zoning Board of Appeals, after considering all of the testimony 

and evidence presented at the public hearing, recommended approval of the Requested 
Variations on a vote of six (6) in favor and zero (0) opposed; and 

 
WHEREAS, the Zoning Board of Appeals has filed its report of Findings and 

Recommendation regarding the Requested Variations in Case Number V-07-17 with the 
President and Board of Trustees, a copy of which is attached hereto as Exhibit B and 
made a part hereof; and 

 
WHEREAS, the President and Board of Trustees of the Village of Hinsdale have 

reviewed and duly considered the Findings and Recommendation of the Zoning Board 
of Appeals, and all of the materials, facts, and circumstances related to the Application; 
and 

 



 389972_1 2 

WHEREAS, the President and Board of Trustees find that the Application 
satisfies the standards established in Section 11-503 of the Hinsdale Zoning Code 
governing variations. 
 

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT ORDAINED by the President and Board of Trustees 
of the Village of Hinsdale, DuPage and Cook Counties and State of Illinois, as follows: 
 

SECTION 1:  Recitals.  The foregoing recitals are incorporated into this 
Ordinance by this reference as findings of the President and Board of Trustees. 
 

SECTION 2:  Adoption of Findings and Recommendation.  The President and 
Board of Trustees of the Village of Hinsdale approve and adopt the findings and 
recommendation of the Zoning Board of Appeals, a copy of which is attached hereto as 
Exhibit B and made a part hereof, and incorporate such findings and recommendation 
by reference as if fully set forth herein. 

 
SECTION 3:  Variations.  The President and Board of Trustees, acting pursuant 

to the authority vested in them by the laws of the State of Illinois and Subsection 11-
503(A) of the Hinsdale Zoning Code, grant the Requested Variations to Sections 3-
110(C)(1) and (C)(3) of the Zoning Code, to allow the division of the current zoning lot 
on Property at 640 Mills Street into two (2) buildable lots of 7,500 square feet each and 
individual lot widths of 60 feet each. 

 
SECTION 4:  Severability and Repeal of Inconsistent Ordinances.  If any section, 

paragraph, clause or provision of this Ordinance shall be held invalid, the invalidity of 
such section, paragraph, clause or provision shall not affect any of the other provisions 
of this Ordinance, and all ordinances, resolutions or orders, or parts thereof, in conflict 
with the provisions of this Ordinance are to the extent of such conflict hereby repealed. 

 
SECTION 5:  Effective Date.  This Ordinance shall be in full force and effect from 

and after its passage, approval, and publication in pamphlet form in the manner 
provided by law. 
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PASSED this _____ day of _______________ 2018. 
 

AYES:             
 
NAYS:              
 
ABSENT:              

 
APPROVED by me this _____ day of _______________ 2018 and attested by the 
Village Clerk this same day. 
 
 
 
     ________________________________________ 
     Thomas K. Cauley, Jr., Village President 
 
 
ATTEST: 
 
 
__________________________________________ 
Christine M. Bruton, Village Clerk 
 
 



 382930_1 

EXHIBIT A 
 
 

LEGAL DESCRIPTION OF THE PROPERTY 
 
 
LOTS 20 AND 21 IN BLOCK 9 IN JEFFERSON GARDENS, BEING A 
SUBDIVISION OF A PART OF THE WEST ½ OF SECTION 6, TOWNSHIP 38 
NORTH, RANGE 12 EAST OF THE THIRD PRINCIPAL MERIDIAN, ALL IN COOK 
COUNTY, ILLINOIS. 
 
COMMONLY KNOWN AS 640 MILLS STREET, HINSDALE, ILLINOIS 
 
PINS: 18-06-117-013-0000 and 18-06-117-014-0000 
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EXHIBIT B 
 
 

FINDINGS OF FACT 
(ATTACHED) 
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STATE OF ILLINOIS ) 
COUNTY OF DUPAGE )  SS 
COUNTY OF COOK ) 
 

CLERK'S CERTIFICATE 
 
 I, Christine M. Bruton, Clerk of the Village of Hinsdale, in the Counties of 
DuPage and Cook, State of Illinois, do hereby certify that the attached and foregoing 
is a true and correct copy of that certain Ordinance now on file in my Office, entitled: 
 

ORDINANCE NO.  __________ 
 

AN ORDINANCE APPROVING LOT SIZE AND LOT WIDTH VARIATIONS FOR 
PROPERTY LOCATED AT 640 MILLS STREET, HINSDALE, ILLINOIS – PAUL & 

VIDA CHENIER - CASE NUMBER V-07-17 
 
which Ordinance was passed by the Board of Trustees of the Village of Hinsdale at a 
Regular Village Board Meeting on the ___ day of ________________, 2018, at which 
meeting a quorum was present, and approved by the President of the Village of 
Hinsdale on the ___ day of ____________________, 2018. 
 
 I further certify that the vote on the question of the passage of said Ordinance 
by the Board of Trustees of the Village of Hinsdale was taken by Ayes and Nays and 
recorded in the minutes of the Board of Trustees of the Village of Hinsdale, and that 
the result of said vote was as follows, to-wit: 
 
 AYES:             

 NAYS:             

 ABSENT:             

 
 I do further certify that the original Ordinance, of which the foregoing is a true 
copy, is entrusted to my care for safekeeping, and that I am the lawful keeper of the 
same. 
 
 IN WITNESS WHEREOF, I have hereunto set my hand and affixed the seal of 
the Village of Hinsdale, this ___ day of ________________, 2018. 
 
 
      _______________________________ 
        Village Clerk 
 
[SEAL] 
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 MEMORANDUM 

DATE: February 6, 2018 

TO: President Cauley and the Village Board of Trustees 

FROM:  Emily Wagner, Administration Manager 
Jean Bueche, Management Analyst 
Brendon Mendoza, Administrative Analyst 

CC: Kathleen A. Gargano, Village Manager 
George Peluso, Public Services Director 

RE:   Residential Refuse Contract Update 
____________________________________________________________________________ 

Recommendation  
Village staff is recommending the Village enter into an agreement with Republic Services 
(“Republic”) for the provision of a residential refuse, recycling and yard waste franchise 
agreement. The Village’s current franchise agreement with Republic Services expires April 30, 
2018. Staff is proposing a five-year contract with the option to renew for three, single years. 

To ensure the service enhancements are implemented in the most efficient manner, staff is 
proposing that the current contract be extended to October 31, 2018, and the new contract 
commence on November 1, 2018.  

Staff is seeking direction from the Village Board regarding the residential refuse contract, 
specifically the implementation of an annual clean-up program. 

Background  
Since 2007, the Village and Republic have engaged in a franchise agreement to provide 
residential refuse, recycling and yard waste services to the Village of Hinsdale. Contract 
extensions were granted in 2009, 2012 and 2015. 

By way of background, below please find estimated data from 2015 regarding collection service 
levels in Hinsdale: 

# of Collections Per 
Week 

# of 35 
Gallon/Back 
Door count 

# of 65 
Gallon/Back Door 

Count 

# of 95 
Gallon/Back 
Door Count 

Once a week 1,981 747 1,428 

Twice a week 157 58 202 

Total 2,038 805 1,630 
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The Village conducted a formal request for proposals (RFP) process in the fall of 2017 and 
received three responses. The RFP sought pricing for several models: 
 

 A base bid for identical backdoor refuse and curbside recycling collections services 
 A senior discount 
 Flat rate collection services for automated curbside refuse and recycling collection 

services in addition to existing backdoor refuse collection services 
 
Upon reviewing the responses, the Village proceeded with negotiations with Republic for a 
program that includes default backdoor service with residents able to opt-in and select curbside 
refuse collection services. 
 
Service Enhancements 
As part of this process, staff sought to evaluate residential service enhancements. In the fall of 
2017 while conducting the RFP process, staff concurrently conducted a community-wide survey 
to evaluate residents’ feedback. Several of the themes identified in the responses are as 
follows: 
 

 Overall, residents are satisfied with the service provided by Republic 
 Increase the size of recycling toters 
 Provide curbside refuse service 
 Secure lower prices for refuse collection services 
 Secure lower prices for yard waste stickers 

 
As noted earlier, staff used this opportunity during the RFP process to seek several customer 
service enhancements that also aligned with feedback received from the community survey. As 
a result, the following is a summary of the proposed service enhancements in the new contract: 
 

 The addition of curbside refuse collection service for 65-gallon and 95-gallon toters at a 
reduced rate in addition to backdoor collection service 

 The addition of a senior discount for 65-gallon curbside refuse collection  
 The addition of a 95-gallon toter for recycling collection 
 No increase to the cost of the yard waste sticker for the following contract year 

 
The following chart compares the current levels of service and rates to the proposed contract 
provisions:  
 

Service Levels Current Rates Proposed Monthly Rates 
for First Contract Year 

65 gal. recycling, curbside No cost No cost 
95 gal. recycling, curbside Not offered No cost 
35 gal. refuse, backdoor $27.40 $31.00 
65 gal. refuse, backdoor $32.28 $35.00 
65 gal. refuse, curbside Not offered $19.60 

65 gal. refuse, curbside, senior discount Not offered $17.60 
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95 gal. refuse, backdoor $33.14 $36.00 
95 gal. refuse, curbside Not offered $21.85 

35 gal. refuse, backdoor, 2x week $41.56 $44.53 
65 gal. refuse, backdoor, 2x week $46.30 $49.23 
65 gal. refuse, curbside, 2x week Not offered $28.35 
95 gal. refuse, backdoor, 2x week $47.09 $50.07 
95 gal. refuse, curbside, 2x week Not offered $31.25 

Yard waste sticker $3.25 $3.25 
Various municipal sites Included Included 

 
 
For example under the proposed contract, a resident who currently has 65-gallon, 1x per week, 
backdoor refuse collection service pays $32.28/month. Under the proposed contract, the price 
for 65-gallon, 1x week, curbside collection is $19.60/month. The difference in annual costs for 
both programs will yield a savings of approximately $152. 
 
Alternate Services 
As part of the RFP process, staff requested information and prices for additional services: 
 

 Pilot an organics composting program 
As part of the RFP process, staff sought proposals for an organics composting program. 
The following monthly fee schedule is for a voluntary, subscription-based curbside 
organics program. Residents would dispose of their organics in the same container as 
their yard waste collection.  
 

 2018 2019 2020 2021 2022 
65-Gallon $17.50 $18.00 $18.50 $19.00 $19.75 
95-Gallon $22.50 $23.25 $24.00 $24.50 $25.25 

 
This is optional and residents would have to elect into this program. Organics would include the 
following: fruits, vegetables, meat, coffee grounds, etc.  This program would run concurrently 
with yard waste collection from approximately April to December.  
 

 Weekly curbside e-waste collection 
o After discussing this service with Republic, staff does not recommend 

implementing this program due to possible security concerns with personal 
information saved on electronic devices. 

o Staff will work to improve advertising of alternate electronics recycling programs 
located near Hinsdale. 
 

 Annual clean-up/amnesty day 
o Republic provided rates for this additional service. This program allows residents 

to place any items at the curb on a single day designated on an annual basis. 
Due to logistics, this program must be offered to the entire community.  

o The additional monthly cost per customer is as follows:  
 Year 1: $0.91 
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 Year 2: $0.94 
 Year 3: $0.97 
 Year 4: $1.00 
 Year 5: $1.03 

 
Staff is seeking direction from the Village Board regarding the implementation of an annual 
clean-up program. 
 
Considerations and Next Steps 
Due to the timing of the contract and to ensure proper implementation of the customer service 
enhancements, staff is proposing to extend the current agreement from April 30, 2018, to 
October 31, 2018. Thereafter, the terms of the new contract year would commence on 
November 1, 2018. It is not uncommon for residents to travel during summer months and staff 
wants to ensure that residents are aware of these upcoming changes. 
 
With regard to service selection, Republic recommends that backdoor service remain the default 
service with residents needing to opt-in and select curbside refuse collection services. 
Residents will be notified of the curbside offering through marketing materials that will be mailed 
to each household. Residents will be directed to contact Republic to change from backdoor to 
curbside service.  Residents who select curbside service will not have to pay any additional fees 
for the new toters. Additionally, residents may elect to change their service selection at any time 
during the year. 
 
Republic has also recommended that the implementation date of the 95-gallon recycling toter be 
delayed until after the new curbside refuse collection services program is underway. It is 
recommended that the 95-gallon recycling toter option be implemented by April 1, 2019. 
 
Republic will continue to manage all account billing, including the verification of a senior 
discount. It is recommended that the age of the senior discount commence at 65 years.  
 
In addition to Republic providing competitive pricing, Republic is the incumbent contractor and 
has provided years of high-quality, knowledgeable service to the Hinsdale community.   
 
The proposed contract is for five years and includes an option for the Village to renew services 
for three additional one-year terms. 
 
Tentative Proposed Timeline 
As a result of recommendations from Republic, the following is a proposed timeline to provide 
the most efficient program implementation:  
 

 February 6: Discussion item at Village Board meeting 
 February 20: First reading at Village Board meeting 
 March 6: Second reading at Village Board meeting 
 Based on feedback from the February 6 Village Board meeting, draft marketing materials 

for the Village website, eHinsdale, press releases, Channel 6, etc. 
 Collaborate with Republic to create information piece that will be mailed to every 

household with service options 
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 Continuous ongoing marketing and advertising for new program  
 Summer 2018: Residents may select new refuse service options 
 October 31: End of extended contract 
 November 1: Date of new contract  
 April 1, 2019: Implement new 95-gallon recycling toter 

 
Marketing Plan 
Staff will use the following communication mediums to implement the collection service 
enhancements: 

 Website, eHinsdale and Channel 6 
 Press releases to local newspapers: The Hinsdalean and The Doings 
 Direct mail piece sent to every household at Republic’s expense  
 Staged refuse toters at Village Hall 
 Brochure placement at other community locations, such as the Library, Community 

House and train stations  
 

Next Steps 
Based on feedback at the February 6 Village Board meeting, staff will proceed with finalizing a 
contract between the Village and Republic and updating the Village Code, Chapter 3 – Solid 
Waste, Landscape Waste and Recycling 
 

 



















































































































































































































































































































 MEMORANDUM 

DATE: February 6, 2018 

TO: President Cauley and the Village Board of Trustees 

FROM:  Heather Bereckis, Superintendent of Parks & Recreation 

RE:   January Staff Report 
____________________________________________________________________________ 

The following is a summary of activities completed by the Parks & Recreation 
Department during the month of January. 

Katherine Legge Memorial Lodge 
Preliminary gross rental and catering revenue for the fiscal year to-date is $116,415. 
Rental revenue for the eighth month of the 2017/18 fiscal year is $7,050. In December, 
there were seven events held at the Lodge, which is two less than the prior year. 
Expenses for December are down 48% ($14,906) over the prior year; this is primarily 
due to fewer events being held and staffing. Expenses for the year through December 
are down 9% ($9,902).  

REVENUES

KLM Lodge Rental $13,457 $7,050 $112,942 $104,915 ($8,027) $160,000 66% $180,000 63%
Caterer's Licenses $500 $0 $9,500 $11,500 $2,000 $11,000 105% $15,000 63%

Total Revenues $13,957 $7,050 $122,442 $116,415 ($6,027) $171,000 68% $195,000 63%

Total Expenses $30,551 $15,645 $109,776 $99,874 ($9,902) $197,651 51% $212,741 52%
Net ($16,594) ($8,595) $12,666 $16,541 $3,875

Prior
Year

Current
Year

Prior
Year

Current
Year

EXPENSES December YTD
Change 
Over the 
Prior year

2017-18
Annual 
Budget

FY 17-18
% of

budget

2016-17
Annual 
Budget

FY 16-17
% of

budget

FY 16-17
% of

budget
Prior
Year

Current
Year

Prior
Year

Current
Year

December YTD Change 
Over the 
Prior year

2017-18
Annual 
Budget

FY 17-18
% of

budget

2016-17
Annual 
Budget
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The graph below shows the past three years of lodge revenue and the upcoming year’s 
projection. Future predictions are based on the average revenue from the event type. 
Also included below are charts indicating the number of reservations and reservation 
type by month. Typically, events are booked 6-18 months in advance of the rentals; 
however, if there are vacancies, staff will accept reservations within 5 days of an event.  
These tracking devices will be updated monthly.  

 

Month 2011/12 FY 2012/13 FY 2013/14 FY 2014/15 FY 2015/16 FY 2016/17 FY 2017/18 FY

May 8,561$      8,801$     16,796$    13,745$     16,000$   12,200$    9,600$        

June 11,156$    10,745$   26,818$    17,450$     22,770$   22,845$    12,595$      

July 13,559$    9,786$     18,650$    12,909$     27,475$   12,550$    13,950$      

August 17,759$    18,880$   19,579$    25,350$     24,775$   11,500$    18,130$      

September 14,823$    14,498$   12,137$    24,510$     15,250$   12,645$    15,560$      

October 16,347$    15,589$   14,825$    23,985$     25,580$   21,045$    16,780$      

November 8,256$      11,612$   8,580$      14,724$     14,825$   6,700$      11,250$      

December 8,853$      10,265$   13,366$    17,290$     17,200$   13,457$    7,050$        

January 1,302$      4,489$     250$         8,450$       2,850$     4,624$      9,550$        

February 2,301$      6,981$     7,575$      3,120$       2,400$     4,550$      

March 2,506$      7,669$     4,245$      6,725$       8,945$     5,944$      

April 2,384$      4,365$     3,600$      12,695$     9,125$     4,300$      

total 107,807$  123,680$ 146,421$  180,953$   187,195$ 132,360$  114,465$    

KLM Gross Monthly Revenues
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Staff is currently working on the approved marketing plan for the 2017/18 FY, including 
the addition of Search Engine Optimization (SEO) and progressive marketing through 
The Knot.  Details on this were presented at the August Parks & Recreation 
Commission meeting and were reevaluated at the December Parks & Recreation (P&R) 
Meeting.  Daily leads are being received from the upgraded Knot.com advertising and 
lodge staff is tracking the conversion rate from leads to bookings. Staff will be 
presenting the six month conversion report from theKnot.com and the analytics report 
from Linchpin (SEO Company) at the March P&R Commission Meeting.  
 
Upcoming Brochure & Activities 
 
Brochure & Programming 
Winter/Spring Brochure planning has been completed, with the delivery for residents 
having taken place on December 4th.  Registration for Winter/Spring programs began on 
December 11th. Winter programs began the week of January 8th. New programs for this 
brochure include youth pickleball, archery, badminton, meditation, and Junior 
Firefighters. Summer brochure planning is now underway, with an expected delivery 
date of March 19th.  
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Special Events 
Staff is currently in the planning phase for upcoming special events. The next event is 
the Easter Egg Hunt on March 31st, followed by Park Cleanup Day on April 20th.The Egg 
Hunt event is held in collaboration with The Community House in Robbins Park. Park 
Cleanup Day is sponsored by Trader Joes and will be held a various parks around 
Hinsdale. 
 
Field & Park Updates 
 
Fields/Parks 
Staff has begun booking spring 2018 Field space. Public Service staff will begin 
preparing fields with aeration, seeding, and striping in early March or as the weather 
permits. Fields will open April 1st, weather permitting.  
 
The Burns Field Ice Rink is operational. Weather conditions have permitted for 
approximately 20 days of skating, as of January 31st.  Staff will keep the rink up as long 
as possible, with a final take down date of March 15th.   Due to vandalism, weekday 
unsupervised hours at the warming house  were cancelled, but supervised weekend 
hours will continue from 10am-6pm. Staff will be monitoring the ice, bathrooms, and fire 
places as well as offering hot chocolate.  
 
Platform Tennis 
 
Memberships 
Preliminary gross revenue for the 2017/18 fiscal year through the eighth month is 
$71,513. General expenses, minus capital projects, through December are down 11% 
($2,916) over the prior year; this is a result of the work done early in the season to the 
electrical system in preparation for the capital walkway improvements. Overall net 
revenue, minus capital, is $46,758 which is 49% ($17,765) higher than the same period 
of the prior year. A breakdown of membership revenue through January 29th is included 
below. 
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Renewal letters were sent out to past members in mid- August. Pricing for the 2017/18 
season will remain the same, with a $50 late fee added to all memberships bought after 
November 1st.  This was approved by the Village Board at its March 7, 2017 meeting.  
Below is a chart indicating current year-to-date membership revenue in comparison to 
the same period of the previous year.  
 

 
 
 
 

REVENUES

General Expenses $3,377 $6,645 $27,671 $24,755 $2,916 $40,080 62% $40,080 69%
Capital Expenses $95,285 $0 $95,285 $0 $95,285 $0 #DIV/0! $123,500 77%

Total Expenses $98,662 $6,645 $122,956 $24,755 $98,201 $40,080 62% $163,580 75%
Net ($89,762) ($1,909) ($66,292) $46,758 ($113,050)

87%

EXPENSES December YTD
Change 
Over the 
Prior year

2017-18
Annual 
Budget

FY 17-18
% of 

budget

2016-17
Annual 
Budget

FY 15-16
% of budgetPrior

Year
Current

Year
Prior
Year

Current
Year

Membership 
Passes/Lessons/Fobs $8,900 $4,736 $56,664 $71,513 ($14,849) $65,000 110% $65,000

December YTD Change 
Over the 
Prior year

2017-18
Annual 
Budget

FY 17-18
% of 

budget

2016-17
Annual 
Budget

FY 16-17
% of budget 

Prior
Year

Current
Year

Prior
Year

Current
Year

Memberships 
as of 1/29/18

New
 Members

 Renewal 
Members

Total 
Members

Revenue
YTD

2017 
Fees

New
 Members

 Renewal 
Members

Total 
Members

Change of 
over Prior 

Year
Revenue

YTD

Change
over 

Prior Yr.

% of 
Change Over

Prior Year
Resident Individual 8 50 58 $11,600 $200 10 53 63 5 $12,600 $1,000 9%

Resident Family 2 24 26 $6,500 $250 5 20 25 -1 $6,250 -$250 -4%
Resident  Secondary 5 50 55 $0 $0 14 52 66 11 $0 $0 0%

Resident Total 15 124 139 $18,100 29 125 154 15 $18,850 $750 4%
 

Non-Resident Individual 16 95 111 $33,300 $300 16 96 112 1 $33,600 $300 1%
Non-Resident Family 1 18 19 $7,125 $375 3 21 24 5 $9,000 $1,875 26%

Non-Resident Secondary 4 57 61 $0 $0 18 46 64 3 $0 $0 0%

Non-Resident Total 21 170 191 $40,425 37 163 200 9 $42,600 $2,175 5%

Total Lifetime Members N/A 255 255 $0 0 227 227 -21 $0 $0 0%
Res League Players 10 Visit N/A $0 $100 3 0 3 $300 $300
NR League Players 10 Visit N/A $0 $150 2 0 2 $300 $300

10 Visit Total $0 5 $600 $600
Total Memberships/ 

Revenue 36 549 585 $58,525 71 515 586 1 $62,050 $3,525 6%

2017

Platform Tennis Membership Summary

2016






